Ski for Light, Inc.
Minutes of Special Board Meeting
January 6, 2022
Meeting via Zoom

President McCorcle called the meeting to order at 8:03 p.m. Eastern Standard Time.

Roll Call
Present: Tim McCorcle; Julie Coppens; Krista Erickson; Brenda Seeger; Michael Evelo; Robert Hartt; Marion Elmquist; Renee Abernathy; Cara Barnes; Amy Brannan; Wendy David; Judith Dixon; John Elliott; Betsy Fischer; Lynee Forsyth; Andrea Goddard; Nicole Haley; Lauren Heine; Melinda Hollands; Bonnie O’Day; Laura Oftedahl; Sheri Richardson; Larry Showalter; and Karen Wood
All Board members were present.
Guests: David Fisichella; Dr. Carlton Heine; Karen Ishibashi; Lars Johanson; Scott McCall; Nancy McKinney Milsteadt; and Nino Pacini 

Tim thanked everyone for attending the meeting and explained that he invited the members of the 2022 International Week Planning Committee (listed as guests immediately above) who are not Board members to this meeting. While they can’t vote, they’ve been invited to participate as they have input to offer and a stake in this decision.

Treasurer’s Report
Brenda reported that SFL currently has $180,514.79 in checking, $59,763.90 in savings and $96,392.00 in SFL’s PayPal account for total operating funds of $336,670.69.
The current market value of the Endowment Fund is $673,913.51. Tim clarified that $130,792.00 of this amount consists of unrestricted assets.

2022 Event Update
Mike Evelo, 2022 Event Chair, explained that he, Tim and Julie had a teleconference earlier today with Snow Mountain Ranch (SMR). SMR now has numerous feet of snow and trails are in good shape. There is a new Nordic Center director and new trail groomers. SMR holds a good inventory of skis and is working on getting more skis. 
The lunch menu will be reduced with serving times extended. There is not another indoor space close by the Nordic Center where people could eat lunch. 
SMR has had Omicron amongst their staff and has had as many as twenty staff members out at one time. 
SFL has five rooms set aside for quarantine/isolation which may not be enough. Indian Peaks would be the best place to isolate as the rooms have individual ventilation systems. SMR also has an eight bedroom cabin with separate bedrooms with a shared kitchen. SMR is recommending that as SFL has cancelations we keep rooms so we will have space available. SMR has additional meeting rooms if needed.
Grand County has numerous COVID testing sites and SMR has rapid COVID tests available. SFL has ordered eighty (80) rapid tests. There is a 48-hour turnaround for PCR test results. Grand County is not doing contact tracing with Omicron and does not get involved until there are eight (8) cases. SMR is doing their own contact tracing, if someone tests positive, their roommate is automatically tested.
If someone tests positive and is asymptomatic, that person has to isolate for five days. If someone tests positive but has symptoms, the person has to isolate for ten days.
SMR is not having any problems staffing other than possibly being short of drivers for shuttles but they’re working on that. SMR has had to shut down minor services such as the gift shop because of COVID. SFL will need help dealing with isolation (ex., taking meals to people in isolation). 

Comments from Dr. Carl: 
Tim thanked First Aid Coordinator, Dr. Carl Heine, for attending the meeting. Dr. Carl explained that the Omicron variant is expanding dramatically. It is variable around the country. On Tuesday, 96% of COVID in the U.S. was the Omicron variant. It is going to continue to get worse for a little while, the peak will be in different places at different times and we will not know when we hit the peak until it has passed. Omicron will likely peak next week and fall dramatically throughout the rest of January. Omicron spreads rapidly but falls off rapidly. This variant of the virus spreads more rapidly but is less severe. Dr. Carl is optimistic that the contagiousness of Omicron means that we will end up with herd immunity. It would be great if we had another month between now and the event. Dr. Carl was asked if he would recommend SFL requiring COVID vaccination boosters and if there would be enough time to get one. Dr. Carl explained that data shows boosters have an impact and requiring it would be a good thing but it should be received at least ten days prior to the event and anyone who is symptomatic would have to wait fourteen days to receive the booster. SFL has a sub-population that is at higher risk based on age and other factors. Omicron seems to be causing less serious symptoms, we’re seeing more cold-like symptoms but Omicron seems to be prevalent in fully vaccinated people. There are lots of breakthrough infections. The health care system is overwhelmed and statistics do not separate out that if someone has COVID, then anything else someone might be hospitalized for isn’t counted. Dr. Carl explained that with the current trends, his prediction is that we will not keep COVID out of our event, a few people will catch COVID but it will likely not lead to anyone being hospitalized and seriously sick. Recommending or requiring boosters helps. There is a combination of flu and COVID and the flu variant is not a good variant. Some of the symptoms of altitude sickness and COVID overlap but Omicron does not have as much shortness of breath. Pandemics burn out, the 1918 influenza pandemic lasted for two years.
A question was raised if we could force people to stay and isolate past the end of our event? Airlines are letting people fly without health requirements. Dr. Carl explained that people are told what to do but there is no entity to enforce quarantine in the U.S. as in other countries. SMR is following Grand County Health Department guidance and Grand County recommendations are the same as the recommendations from the CDC. Tim clarified that, if an SFL participant has COVID, that person will not be allowed to travel back to Denver on any of the SFL-provided buses.
A question was raised if there would be volunteers to take meals to people in quarantine. Concerns were raised about asking people to do this. Dr. Carl explained that meals could be left at someone’s door without human/human interaction, it is not high risk. The onus will be on SFL to manage COVID at our event. 

Financial Considerations
Tim explained that SFL has paid a $10,000.00 deposit to SMR. A liquidated damages clause may be applicable but we may have grounds to invoke the force majeure clause in that contract. If we canceled the event, we would have to return event fees which we have the funds to do. Most of the evening programs have not required a deposit. Some costs/items we would have to absorb such as COVID testing kits, guide gifts, and event t-shirts. Event shirts could probably be sold as in 2021. SFL would not cover the cost of changing travel. 
There are currently 90 VIPS and 103 guides with 12 guides expressing concern and indicating that they may cancel. 

Concerns were raised about interaction with other SMR guests and how to protect ourselves from exposure when in the Commons and in lodges as not everyone is masking. SFL will have exclusive use of the Commons from dinner on Sunday, January 30th but we will interact with other guests prior to that, there will be more mingling for people arriving early. 
A concern was raised and seconded that we could not risk one person getting gravely ill.
A concern was raised that we could be put in the position of having to tell people not to come if we loose too many guides or volunteers. 
A concern was raised about the potential of people coming to SFL only to spend the week in isolation due to COVID. 
A concern was raised that we’re in contact with a lot of people and that creates greater community risk of spreading COVID knowing the health care system is overwhelmed. 

Tim went through the list of Board members and guests giving each person a minute to speak if desired. Many comments/concerns were similar and included:
Colorado hospitals are at 93% capacity and medical resources in the Grand County area are already limited;
COVID creates logistical issues for the event similar to there being a flu outbreak -- if we knew that was going to happen would we hold an event?;
Travel concerns; 
Would cancel if not for having volunteered to take on significant event-related responsibilities/ have responsibilities at the event but would rather not attend;
Not concerned as much about my health but would feel guilty if someone who I came into contact with got sick so am reluctant to attend;
If people on the event planning committee are not coming, how would we replace them/if event goes ahead there may be a significant people issue with cancelations or illness during the event;
Holding an event would place a lot of strain on those of us who are there and it would be a barebones event; 
Concerns about ability to manage any significant outbreak during the event;
Not wanting to risk giving COVID to anyone/having to have people help me if in isolation; 
It is hard (especially for VIPs) to socially distance; 
if SFL goes ahead with this event, we would need to clearly tell people that they will have a reasonable chance of contracting COVID at the event; 
Many regional events have been canceled; 
Several VIPs within the SFL community have expressed that they have not skied in two years and have experienced a lack of interaction and isolation and need this event. Andrea asked Julie to read a statement she sent to Julie prior to the meeting in favor of holding the event. (See Page 6 of these minutes for the text of Andrea’s statement); 

Mike moved and Karen seconded a motion to cancel the in-person event in Granby at SMR this year. The motion carried on a voice vote with two (2) Board members opposed.

A brief discussion ensued about holding a virtual event. Tim will get a committee together and plan something for later in February or March. Judy volunteered to coordinate an online auction. 

There will be an abbreviated Annual Board meeting on January 28th. 

Julie moved and both Renee and Marion seconded a motion to adjourn the meeting. The motion carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 10:03 p.m. Eastern Standard Time.


"It stands to reason that this ski week will be different from our usual in some striking ways. Certainly, each of us will choose to attend or not to, given our own calculations of benefits and risk. I deeply appreciate the efforts of our entire planning committee, given the juggling of The best information to hand in this shifting pandemic landscape. Everyone has brought their attentiveness, their resources, and their hearts to the table throughout, and I know it has been organized with the utmost care, attention to contingency planning, and precautions in the event that folks fall ill during the week. It is my thought, and the deep wish of my heart, that we should proceed with this event. Those who attend will do so knowing we assume some level of risk. There is a way to be as safe as possible about Covid, and to move forward with the love and resilience that are hallmarks of SFL. The event will give us chances to take on new leadership roles and to grow closer as a Community. After nearly 2 years of unprecedented restrictions and constraints on daily life, I believe we should go ahead, both for our collective well-being, and as a way to honor everyone's hard work, And to live out the SFL spirit, which has kept so many of us strong and forging ahead through these uncertain times. Regardless of what we do now, let us do it from a place of love, clarity, and The hope of once again being out there on the snow together, relishing a week of fun, challenges, and camaraderie in a way that zoom presentations can't replace. Barbara Kingsolver says, "words only cover the experience of living."
Andrea Goddard
